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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Pursuant to the direction of

2 the Illinois Commerce Commission, I now call

3 Docket 01-0705, 02-0067, and 02-0725.  This is

4 the Illinois Commerce Commission On Its Own

5 Motion vs. Northern Illinois Gas.

6 May we have the appearances for the

7 record, please.

8 MR. ROONEY:  On behalf of Northern Illinois

9 Gas Company, John Rooney and Thomas Andreoli, the

10 firm Sonnenschein Nath & Rosenthal, 233 South

11 Wacker Drive, Suite 8000, Chicago, Illinois

12 60606.

13 MR. FEINERMAN:  Also on behalf of Northern

14 Illinois Gas Company, Gary Feinerman, of Mayer,

15 Brown, Rowe & Maw, 190 South LaSalle Street,

16 Chicago, Illinois 60603.

17 MR. PERA:  Mark N. Pera, P-e-r-a, Leijuana

18 Doss and Marie Spicuzza from the Cook County

19 State's Attorney's Office, 69 West Washington,

20 Suite 700, Chicago 60602.

21 MR. KELTER:  On behalf of the Citizens Utility

22 Board, Robert Kelter, 208 South LaSalle, Suite
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1 1760, Chicago 60604.

2 MR. BALOUGH:  Also appearing on behalf of the

3 Citizens Utility Board, Richard Balough,

4 B-a-l-o-u-g-h, 656 West Randolph, Suite 500 West,

5 Chicago.

6 MR. REICHART:  And appearing on behalf of the

7 Staff of the Illinois Commerce Commission, John

8 Reichart and Janice Von Qualen.  My address is

9 160 North LaSalle, Chicago, Illinois 60601.

10 MR. KAMINSKI:  Mark Kaminski of the Illinois

11 Attorney General's Office, 100 West Randolph

12 Street, Chicago, Illinois 60601 on behalf of the

13 People of the State of Illinois.

14                 (Discussion off the record.)

15 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  Are there any further

16 appearances?  Let the record reflect there are

17 none.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  All right.  It seems like we

19 have several issues on our plate today.  First

20 and foremost, we had oral arguments scheduled,

21 which I think we're all aware of, but there's

22 been a few other motions that have popped up.
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1 I do -- we did, like you said, get your

2 motion to bar Nicor from presenting witnesses,

3 but I didn't see any response to Nicor's request

4 to respond again with additional authority.  You

5 said that was filed yesterday also?

6 MR. PERA:  Our response was filed yesterday

7 also.  If the judges are going to consider

8 Nicor's motion for leave to file additional

9 authority as part of your ruling today, then I

10 would like -- I think we would all like to argue

11 that issue.

12 If you're not going to consider their

13 motion, then it's moot because the time period --

14 for obvious reasons.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  Yeah.  And I think Judge Haynes

16 and myself have discussed it and we're going to

17 deny that motion.  We're not going to allow any

18 additional -- so that's one issue off the table.

19 MR. PERA:  The second issue is a letter that

20 was sent out on e-mail on April 17th regarding

21 the disclosure of witnesses.

22 Back on March 13th, we had a long
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1 hearing -- I have the transcript here.  And Judge

2 Haynes, obviously both of you, ordered that

3 witnesses by Nicor be disclosed by April 17th.

4 The verbatim reads -- and I won't read

5 the whole thing, but there's a long discussion

6 and then Judge Dolan says, Is that agreeable to

7 all the parties vis-a-vis the witness list and

8 the disclosure date?  I said, Yes.  Mr. Kelter

9 said, Yes.  Judge Haynes says, Okay, so the

10 witness list will be filed by April 17th. 

11 Mr. Rooney, Right.

12 That's an order.  There may not have

13 been an order that came out from -- on paper, but

14 it's an order.  The administrative law judges

15 ordered Nicor to file their witnesses by

16 April 17th.

17 Instead of doing that and instead of

18 filing a motion, Nicor files a letter, which to

19 me is presumptuous, almost bordering on arrogant,

20 saying that, you know, we're not going to do it,

21 I've told CUB and Staff that we're not going to

22 do it, and if anybody has any questions, you



119

1 know, we'll talk about it on April 22nd.

2 I think that they violated the order.  I

3 think that there was plenty of opportunity to

4 disclose those witnesses.  And as a consequence,

5 I think they should be barred from using them --

6 any witnesses in the further proceeding of this

7 docket.

8 MR. ROONEY:  Well, we're prepared to respond,

9 your Honor.

10 First of all, there was a

11 mischaracterization of what we said in the

12 letter.  We contacted these parties beforehand

13 and said that in all candor, just as our letter

14 said, we hadn't completed our opportunity to

15 retain the outside expert witnesses we were

16 looking for and we're asking for a short period

17 of time, which was May 2nd.  And, in fact, we're

18 still -- we're completing that process tomorrow.

19 We gave -- we talked to the parties and

20 told them about that.

21 MR. PERA:  Not me.

22 MR. ROONEY:  Well, I -- because -- you're
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1 right because Mr. Kelter told me he was going to

2 talk to you directly and then get back to me.  I

3 did not have occasion to speak to Mr. Kelter or

4 Mr. Pera until after our letter was filed, at

5 which point in time they said that they were

6 going to object.

7 I did have occasion to speak to Staff in

8 the days preceding this.  And they can

9 characterize it if they want separately; my

10 understanding was they said they would not

11 support but they would not necessarily object to

12 a May 2nd date.  They would remain neutral.

13 And so our purpose here, your Honor, if

14 you recall, it was to do one thing.  And that was

15 to -- going outside the normal procedure that we

16 normally do here, we agreed that we would prepare

17 witness disclosures so that these parties would

18 get information they needed to conduct

19 depositions, again, which is an extraordinary

20 circumstance in these proceedings.

21 And we called them up for the purpose to

22 say, look, we are not going to be prepared to
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1 provide you with a full disclosure on the 17th. 

2 We were not, as Mr. Pera characterized, saying

3 we'll do it when we want to.  We told them when

4 we were seeking to do it.

5 We didn't necessarily want to burden

6 this record with further motions.  Lord knows

7 there's enough motions out here already.  And so

8 we presented that notice to the parties.

9 As for the remedy that they are seeking,

10 I have to say that I am stunned, if not

11 completely shocked, that the State's Attorney of

12 Cook County would ask that a party be barred from

13 presenting witnesses and testimony to support its

14 position when they have uttered not a stitch of

15 argument as to the harm or prejudice this caused.

16 You know why they didn't?  Because there

17 isn't any.  The simple fact of the matter is is

18 that this is -- you know, the one thing I was

19 heartened by, though, I have to say, is there was

20 no press release that preceded this motion.

21 But in short, the fact of the matter is

22 is that, in this instance, there is no harm. 
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1 We're going to provide this to the parties.  We

2 said we'd do it on May 2nd.  And that is what we

3 will do.

4 This is something we are not -- we are

5 not trying to get around anything.  What we're

6 trying to do here is provide them with a

7 disclosure that they were looking for so they

8 could go forward and conduct discovery and

9 depositions in a meaningful fashion.

10 Now, if the -- Judges, if you were

11 looking for a motion, I apologize, I will take

12 full responsibility for not presenting it in

13 motion fashion.  But in terms of the purpose

14 here, the purpose was not to circumvent anything.

15 And turning to one other accusation

16 that's found in their pleading, they speak about

17 discovery delays.  Well, quite frankly, Nicor has

18 been exceedingly cooperative throughout this

19 process.

20 Have there been delays?  Absolutely. 

21 Have there been disputes?  Absolutely.  However,

22 Nicor is allowed to assert rights with regard to
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1 discovery disputes.  Other parties may not like

2 it, but we do have that opportunity.  And that's

3 what various motions have been throughout the

4 course of this proceeding.

5 We're prepared to go forward and file

6 the witness disclosures.  And given the fact that

7 there's absolutely no harm or prejudice stated in

8 their motion as to why they should somehow be

9 barred -- you know, quite frankly, this motion is

10 in keeping with the motion that we're going to

11 argue about here in a second, which is namely

12 that we don't want to have to try this case, we

13 want a default judgment.

14 And, you know, if they want to preclude

15 us from presenting testimony, they can try to

16 seek that.  At the end of the day,

17 your Honors, we're prepared to file the witness

18 disclosures and stand ready to do so.

19 And, again, we'd like a motion to that

20 effect.  We'd be happy to file that.  Thank you.

21 MR. PERA:  You know, we can hear all the

22 hyperbole if they want and talk about press
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1 releases, they can talk about whatever they like,

2 but an order is an order.

3 And the harm and the prejudice is that

4 it's a pattern of not complying with Court

5 orders, of being -- having to force motions to

6 compel to be filed, which has been done in this

7 case, in order to get what we're entitled to in

8 this docket.

9 That's the harm.  The harm is to the

10 process, which is why there are ramifications for

11 parties that don't comply with Court orders. 

12 That is not an unusual event to have that sort of

13 ramification.

14 The fact of the matter is they were

15 ordered to do something by April 17.  In lieu of

16 doing that, they send out a letter.  They never

17 talked to me about it.  They never got anybody's

18 agreement for an extension of time.

19 And after the fact, after they cry

20 crocodile tears about how they've been abused in

21 the process, they say, well, now if you want a

22 motion, we'll give you one.  Well, it's too late.
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1 And I think, under these circumstances,

2 an appropriate remedy is to bar them from using

3 any witnesses because they can't comply with the

4 Court order.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  Staff, do you have anything to

6 add?

7 MR. REICHART:  Only that in terms of

8 Mr. Rooney's characterization of our position, he

9 did inform us that -- our understanding at the

10 time was that you'd be filing a motion or

11 something to that effect.

12 And we indicated that we would not

13 agree.  We did not think it was proper to delay

14 the filing of the witness list.  We expressed

15 concern, once again, for how this delay may

16 affect the ability of the parties to commit to a

17 schedule going forward, which we voiced with

18 Mr. Rooney.

19 And other than that, we indicated that,

20 although we may not file something officially

21 opposing it, we would address it if it came up

22 today and our position was in opposition to the
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1 extension of time granted.

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Rooney, correct me if I'm

3 wrong, but I do believe that part of today also

4 was going to be that by filing by the 17th, it

5 was going to give everyone an opportunity to

6 review your witness list and we were going to try

7 to make a determination as to who was going to

8 need to be deposed so we could proceed with this

9 case schedule.

10 MR. ROONEY:  Right.  That's correct.

11 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.

12 MR. ROONEY:  And, your Honor, to that effect,

13 I was engaged in a discussion with both

14 Mr. Kelter and Mr. Reichart with regards to

15 scheduling.  And I have proposed a couple of

16 alternatives so that we could be here today.

17 And the schedule -- we were prepared to

18 go forward with a schedule based upon the May 2nd

19 proposed -- proposed schedule based on the

20 May 2nd date.  The parties told me no.  They

21 would rather wait until we filed the witness

22 disclosures and then set a status hearing shortly
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1 thereafter to go forward.

2 Now, this was before we got the motion

3 yesterday.  So maybe things changed between

4 Friday when we talked and yesterday.  But you're

5 right as to your point, your Honor.

6 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Now, you indicated that

7 you should have this documentation finished by

8 tomorrow, your witness list?

9 MR. ROONEY:  Actually, in all candor, we're

10 finishing our last interview of an expert

11 tomorrow and we'll be coming to a decision by the

12 end of the day tomorrow for purposes of retention

13 of outside experts.

14 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  We're going to go off the

15 record for a second.

16                 (Discussion off the record.)

17 JUDGE HAYNES:  We're back on the record.

18 In the future, if parties will not be

19 meeting deadlines imposed by the ALJs, motions

20 are the appropriate way to address these issues.

21 However, it is not apparent or readily

22 clear what the prejudice is to have a delay in
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1 the filing of the witness list.  However, May 2nd

2 seems a bit long.  And the witness list must be

3 filed by Friday at the close of business,

4 April 25th.

5 As to the motion to bar witnesses, we

6 will not rule on that motion at this time. 

7 However, it is open for reconsideration pending

8 receipt or not receipt of the company's witness

9 list.

10 And then looking to parties that wish to

11 depose witnesses, how many days would you require

12 to have an idea of the time required looking to

13 set a status around May 1st?  Would that be

14 enough time for you to be ready to discuss time

15 frames?  Are parties available

16 May 1st?

17 MR. ROONEY:  Yes.

18 MR. KELTER:  Let me grab my calendar here,

19 your Honor.

20 MR. PERA:  That's fine with me.

21 MR. KELTER:  Yes.

22 JUDGE HAYNES:  Afternoon again?
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1 MR. KELTER:  Sure.

2 MR. PERA:  Sure.

3 JUDGE HAYNES:  2:00.

4                 (Discussion off the record.)

5 JUDGE HAYNES:  Is there any other business

6 besides oral argument?

7 JUDGE DOLAN:  Hearing none, I guess we're

8 ready to proceed with oral arguments.

9 I think we tentatively agreed -- are we

10 looking at -- County and CUB, are you doing 10

11 minutes each or 10 minutes together?

12 MR. PERA:  It was our understanding we had 10

13 minutes together at the start and then 5 minutes

14 for rebuttal.

15 JUDGE DOLAN:  That's correct.

16 MR. PERA:  So Mr. Kelter will do the 10

17 minutes and I will do the 5 at the end.

18 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Ready to proceed?

19 MR. KELTER:  Just one quick question.  I

20 wasn't sure exactly how careful you were going to

21 be monitoring the time, if this was approximately

22 10 or a firm deadline.



130

1 JUDGE DOLAN:  I'm not going to cut you off at

2 10, okay, but I don't want you going 15 either.

3 MR. KELTER:  No, I won't.  I might go 11.

4 JUDGE DOLAN:  If the bell rings at 10, I'm not

5 going to say, okay, you have your last word in. 

6 Sorry.

7            ORAL ARGUMENT

8            BY

9            MR. KELTER:

10 Thank you, your Honor.

11 We're here today to argue CUB and Cook

12 County's motion for sanctions against Nicor.

13 In essence, the motion tackles a simple

14 issue.  CUB and Cook County allege that Nicor has

15 submitted false discovery responses by not

16 producing information regarding how it planned to

17 profit and how it ultimately profited under the

18 PBR and by withholding documents from a Nicor

19 employee that it didn't want anyone to know

20 about.

21 Given the Commission's adjudicatory

22 process, which depends on the honesty of the
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1 utilities in providing information to both

2 intervenors and the Commission, the issue in this

3 motion goes to the very heart of the Commission

4 process.

5 Most importantly, Nicor data responses

6 27 and 1.17 go to the very essence of this case: 

7 What would Nicor do to profit under alt reg that

8 it couldn't do under traditional regulation.

9 The answer to that question is simple. 

10 As the company laid out in its Inventory Value

11 Team Report that it failed to produce, Nicor

12 planned to release and did ultimately release 3

13 cent LIFO gas that had been sitting in storage

14 since the 1950's, that the company chose to

15 withhold that information.

16 Today, the Commission has to address

17 three basic questions:  Did Nicor submit false

18 discovery responses?  Does the ICC have the

19 authority to sanction?  And what is an

20 appropriate sanction?

21 Nicor's response to CUB is full of

22 misdirection about default judgments and whether



132

1 something should have been raised in Docket

2 No. 99-0127 and, best of all, that they

3 ultimately produced the documents anyway, so

4 there was no harm.

5 All these issues divert attention from

6 the real question:  Did the company submit false

7 or misleading data responses?  And we believe the

8 answer to that is yes.

9 To put this question into context, I

10 think we need to look at three sections under

11 Section 9-244; one, Nicor is required to

12 demonstrate that the program is likely to result

13 in rates lower than otherwise would have been in

14 effect under traditional rate of return

15 regulation; two, the program is likely to result

16 in other substantial benefits than would be

17 realized under traditional regulation; and,

18 three, that there's an equitable sharing of the

19 benefits.

20 The program only gets approved if Nicor

21 can demonstrate benefits that would not occur

22 under traditional regulation and if it can
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1 demonstrate that the benefits will be equitably

2 shared.

3 In CUB DR 27, CUB asks how Nicor planned

4 to generate profits under the plan.  At the very

5 least, the fact that Nicor planned to release the

6 3 cent LIFO gas would have changed the nature of

7 the debate about Nicor's proposal.

8 But to hide that information makes a

9 mockery of the process.  The Commission has to

10 keep in mind its own discovery rules, which call

11 for full disclosure by the parties.  It's not a

12 game of gotcha, it's not a game of a hair

13 splitting contest.  Our questions were crystal

14 clear and their answers were clearly misleading.

15 In regards to CUB 1.17, which asked how

16 Nicor generated savings under the plan, Nicor

17 argues that CUB didn't ask the right question and

18 that CUB never asked for the Buckets analysis and

19 other documents regarding savings.

20 This response is just ridiculous.  In

21 fact, it's the very reason why CUB specifically

22 provides the full questions and the full
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1 responses from Nicor so that the Commission can

2 read the questions and read the responses for

3 itself.

4 No reasonable person can place the blame

5 here on CUB for asking the wrong question.  And,

6 in fact, the Illinois Supreme Court addresses

7 this very issue in Ostendorf v. International

8 Harvester, where it says a litigant exercises

9 ordinary diligence in pretrial discovery when he

10 poses interrogatories reasonably calculated to

11 elicit information important to his case.

12 If his opponent then suppresses

13 information within the scope of the

14 interrogatories in such a way as to prevent the

15 inquirer from realizing what has occurred, the

16 failure to discover the information is the result

17 of the former's fault, not the latter's

18 negligence.  The ICC process calls for even

19 greater cooperation than our court system

20 demands.

21 CUB data request 1.17 is just as clear

22 as CUB DR 27.  We clearly ask how did the company
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1 profit under the alt reg plan.  The question was 

2 -- and the  -- the question was posed in a way

3 that was entirely consistent with Nicor Witness

4 Behrens' own testimony.

5 And it certainly met the Supreme Court's

6 standard that it was reasonably calculated to

7 elicit the information regarding how Nicor was

8 generating savings.

9 Again, the company said it had not done

10 such an analysis when the PBR Buckets documents

11 and other reports indicated that Nicor had done

12 the analysis.

13 The notion that it hadn't done so --

14 that Nicor hadn't done that type of analysis was

15 so inconceivable to CUB that we called Nicor on

16 at least two separate occasions to indicate that

17 we didn't believe Nicor could have possibly not

18 done an analysis as to how it generated profits

19 under the PBR.  And Nicor continued to stick to

20 its answer that it didn't have that information.

21 Finally, in regards to the responses to

22 our data requests, we want to address their
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1 failure to overturn the documents generated by

2 Ester Tonga.  This issue should not be given

3 short shrift.

4 In CUB DR 4.06 and CUB 4.07, we asked

5 Nicor to provide copies of all documents and

6 correspondence relating to both its relationship

7 with IMD, EKT, and its use of storage to generate

8 profits.

9 The company provided a number of

10 documents but excluded memorandum and e-mails

11 generated by a supply optimizer named Ester

12 Tonga.

13 Clearly, the documents come from a Nicor

14 employee questioning the company's strategy and

15 tactics in its effort to generate profits under

16 the PBR.  Those are exactly the type of documents

17 that CUB and Cook County were looking for when we

18 asked the question.

19 CUB's question didn't just pertain to

20 happy Nicor employees or employees agreeing with

21 the company's strategy.  We asked for the

22 documents from all the employees.  Again,
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1 allowing the company to edit whose memos it will

2 provide makes a mockery of this process.

3 The next question we want to address is

4 the Commission's authority.  The PUA and the

5 Illinois Courts both say the same thing.  The

6 Commission has whatever broad authority it needs

7 to effectively regulate utilities.

8 The express authority to an

9 administrative agency also includes the authority

10 to do what is reasonably necessary to accomplish

11 its legislative objective.

12 This comes from the Abbott Labs case,

13 but there's also language that's consistent with

14 all the cases cited by Nicor and CUB on this

15 issue.

16 The legislature clearly grants the

17 Commission authority to ensure rates and services

18 are just and reasonable.  It also gives the

19 Commission -- to regulate discovery.  And those

20 discovery rules under 200.340 call for full

21 disclosure of all relevant and material facts.

22 And how meaningful is it to require full
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1 disclosure of all relevant and meaningful facts

2 if the Commission allows parties to submit false

3 or deceptive data responses and then takes no

4 action?

5 It's simply unfathomable that the

6 Commission does not have authority to sanction

7 utilities submitting false data responses when it

8 has the responsibility to ensure that all rates

9 are just and reasonable.

10 If you can't ensure that utilities are

11 submitting accurate information, you can't

12 possibly ensure that we've got just and

13 reasonable rates.

14 Nicor not -- not only did Nicor mislead

15 this Commission, as I stated before, it did so on

16 issues that go to the heart of the case.  The

17 company was dishonest about how it was profiting

18 under the alt reg plan and how it was in

19 compliance with the Public Utilities Act.

20 While Nicor won't come right out and say

21 it, what they're really arguing is that no matter

22 what lies a company tells in discovery, the
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1 Commission has no authority to take any action. 

2 And it's inconceivable that this is the message

3 that the Commission will send to utilities.

4 The next question I want to address is

5 whether the $27 million fine is appropriate.  CUB

6 and Cook asked the Commission to impose a $27

7 million penalty, which Nicor claims is based

8 solely upon our unsubstantiated claim that Nicor

9 profited by $27 million that in all likelihood it

10 would not have profited by had it submitted

11 honest data responses revealing how it planned to

12 profit under the PBR.

13 I want to clarify today where that $27

14 million number is coming from.  Our claim is not

15 unsubstantiated.  It's based on Nicor witness

16 Behrens' testimony, Page 6 of his testimony, that

17 the company achieved $24.4 million in savings in

18 the year 2000 and $29.7 million savings in 2001.

19 We were allowed to keep half of those

20 savings and the company was allowed to keep half;

21 thus, the company's half of the savings that it

22 would have profited would have been $27 million
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1 had it not been caught.

2 Nicor calls this penalty Draconian. 

3 Well, Draconian would be not allowing Nicor to

4 file any testimony in the case or taking action

5 that resulted in a default judgment.

6 And, in fact, the Illinois Supreme Court

7 has stated that such actions are appropriate

8 where the parties' actions show a deliberate,

9 contumacious, or unwarranted disregard of the

10 Court's authority.

11 And that's exactly what Nicor has shown

12 here.  Thus, when you look at it, Draconian

13 penalties are appropriate here.  The company lied

14 about how it was generating savings under the PBR

15 and it's the very essence of this case.

16 So when you put the $27 million into

17 perspective, we don't think it's Draconian at

18 all.  It amounts to 5 percent of Nicor's profits

19 over the three years of the program.  That's

20 hardly Draconian and barely sufficient to deter

21 future similar behavior by Nicor.

22 I just want to make one more point
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1 before I wrap this up.

2 We need to decide this issue now.  We

3 all know what will happen if we wait and decide

4 this at the end of the case.  It's going to get

5 lost in the shuffle.

6 This is a rate case.  It's full of

7 complicated accounting issues.  And contrary to

8 Nicor's argument, we're not asking for a judgment

9 on the merit.  What we're asking for is a

10 judgment that Nicor submitted false data

11 responses.

12 The bottom line here is simple.  The

13 Commission process depends on full cooperation

14 and honesty on the part of the utilities.  Every

15 Commission case has a similar process.

16 The utilities file testimony and then

17 intervenors ask questions about the testimony in

18 order to build their own case.  If the utilities

19 submit dishonest discovery responses, the

20 intervenors can't build a case.  They're cut off

21 at the legs.

22 Given the Commission's process, Nicor's
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1 violations are about as serious as you get.  And

2 we respectfully request that the Commission take

3 action accordingly and grant our motion for

4 sanctions.  Thank you.

5 JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you.  We'll let Staff go

6 next.

7 MS. VON QUALEN:  Thank you.

8            ORAL ARGUMENT

9            BY

10            MS. VON QUALEN:

11 Mr. Reichart is handing out a couple of

12 documents which I will be referring to later.

13 Thank you for giving us the opportunity

14 to address you this afternoon.

15 Judges, Staff's argument in favor of the

16 motion for sanctions is straightforward.  First,

17 Nicor purposefully withheld key information that

18 it had the duty to produce.  Second, the

19 Commission's hearing process suffered as a

20 consequence of Nicor's actions.  And, third,

21 CUB's motion is the appropriate medium to address

22 Nicor's misconduct.
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1 Staff supports the argument just made by

2 Mr. Kelter and would like to use our time to

3 respond to a number of Nicor's attempts to

4 rationalize or excuse its misconduct.

5 Nicor is wrong that the Commission has

6 no authority to impose sanctions.  The

7 implication from Nicor's argument is that the

8 Commission cannot enforce its discovery rules.

9 Taken to its logical conclusion then,

10 Nicor's argument is that it doesn't have to

11 provide truthful, forthright, and complete

12 responses to discovery requests.  This conclusion

13 flies in the face of 10.101 authority, the

14 general assembly conferred upon the Commission.

15 As discussed in the O'Grady case, such a

16 grant of power necessarily confers the power to

17 do all that is reasonably necessary to exercise

18 that authority.

19 The Commission has authority to adopt

20 rules governing its proceedings.  The Commission

21 rules of practice provide it is the policy of the

22 Commission to obtain full disclosure of all
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1 relevant and material facts to a proceeding.

2 The rule also provides that any party

3 may utilize any discovery tool commonly used in

4 civil practice.  Clearly, the Commission has the

5 authority to enforce its policy; to obtain

6 disclosure of all relevant and material facts in

7 a proceeding.

8 Absent that authority, the Commission's

9 ability to make sound judgments is undermined. 

10 Public utilities have even greater statutory

11 obligations than other parties to provide

12 truthful information under the PUA.

13 Thus, it is especially ironic for a

14 regulated utility to argue that the Commission is

15 powerless to impose discovery sanctions for

16 discovery irregularities of the nature

17 demonstrated here.

18 Nicor's argument that the motion

19 effectively asks for a default judgment is an

20 unconvincing attempt to detract from the

21 discovery issue at hand.  Nicor's default

22 judgment argument is a complete
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1 mischaracterization of the motion before you

2 today.

3 This is not a request for a judgment on

4 the merits, but rather this is a discovery issue

5 which is appropriately addressed at this time. 

6 This discovery issue is distinct from the

7 substantive subject matter of this case.

8 A decision on CUB's motion will in no

9 way terminate this docket.  The docket is an

10 inquiry into the PBR program itself.  It is

11 appropriate to rule on the motion for sanctions

12 now because the issue directly impacts the

13 continuing discovery in this case.

14 As set forth in CUB, Cook County, and

15 Staff's filings, it is clear from the face of

16 Nicor DR responses, when compared with documents

17 subsequently provided, that Nicor withheld

18 critical information which was requested and that

19 Nicor had a duty to provide.

20 Nicor's suggestion that their responses

21 were accurate and complete is nonsense.  Staff

22 and CUB have provided ample examples of Nicor
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1 withholding information or misleading the

2 parties.

3 For example, there is little doubt that

4 the LIFO decrement plan formed the basis of the

5 PBR program.  Yet, Nicor withheld all information

6 about the plan until CUB was independently

7 informed of it through the whistle-blower facts.

8 The response to CUB DR 117 provides a

9 clear example of Nicor misleading the parties. 

10 I've handed out a copy of DR 117 and Nicor's

11 response.  If you look at the question in 117,

12 CUB asks Nicor to identify or estimate the amount

13 of savings achieved by each of the following. 

14 And there's a list of items.

15 Now, if you look to the second page in

16 what I handed to you, that's Mr. Behrens' direct

17 testimony which is referenced in CUB 117.  The

18 dot points in Mr. Behrens' testimony are

19 precisely what CUB is referring to in items A

20 through I of their data requests.

21 Nicor's response to the data request is

22 in the second paragraph.  Nicor says the amount
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1 of savings achieved by each of the items listed

2 above is not available, and continues on with the

3 implication that the steps were so interconnected

4 that the savings could not be estimated

5 separately.

6 Now, look at the third document that I

7 handed you.  This document was attached to

8 Staff's response to the motion to sanction -- for

9 sanctions.  If you look under the item Storage,

10 you see that Nicor has, in fact, quantified the

11 savings from on-system storage, management fee,

12 storage credits, summer-fill credits.

13 This is precisely the information that

14 CUB was requesting.  This Buckets is dated

15 December 2001, well in advance of CUB's data

16 request.

17 If you continue to look at the PBR

18 Buckets analysis and look to the bottom, Nicor

19 also provides a quantification of the savings

20 from the decrement value.  That's a reference to

21 the LIFO decrement value.

22 As you recall, the LIFO decrement
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1 strategy was the foundation of Nicor's PBR scheme

2 which was never revealed to Staff or the

3 Commission.

4 Contrary to Nicor's assertions, this is

5 not a case of no harm, no foul.  All parties to

6 the proceeding, as well as Staff and the

7 Commission, not to mention ratepayers, were

8 prejudiced by Nicor's behavior.

9 The necessity to open -- to reopen

10 02-0067 and recompute Nicor's PGA and PBR savings

11 from 1999 to the present presents a great drain

12 both on the finances and the time of all

13 involved.

14 The ongoing effect was that the

15 Commission operated under false assumptions about

16 the PBR.  That, in turn, affected the '99, 2000,

17 2001 PGAs, and the PBR proceeding.

18 As you are very aware, everyone involved

19 in these proceedings has already invested an

20 additional nine months in investigating Nicor's

21 behavior.

22 That is nine months in sifting through
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1 in excess of 100,000 documents, as well as

2 writing, responding to, and ruling on various

3 motions.  This is all before the first round of

4 testimony on reopening has been filed.

5 In addition to the manpower and expense

6 of the additional investigation, it has become

7 apparent that depositions will be necessary in

8 order to get to the bottom of Nicor's plan.

9 Depositions add a whole other level to

10 the complexity and expense of this investigation. 

11 It is quite possible that it will take an

12 additional nine months or even more before the

13 case is resolved.

14 The issues arising from 99-0127,

15 including CUB DR 27, are not outside the scope of

16 this proceeding.  In the second interim order,

17 the Commission found that this proceeding is the

18 appropriate formal mechanism for addressing all

19 issues related to the Nicor PBR approved in

20 99-0127.

21 When the Commission reopened docket

22 02-0067, the Commission made it clear that the
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1 record was fully reopened and that the Commission

2 would consider for final resolution in this

3 proceeding all issues related to the operation of

4 the Nicor PBR program.

5 The Commission stated that it would

6 examine any issues it deems appropriate in light

7 of new information raised in the current docket.

8 The failure of Nicor to provide the

9 Inventory Value Team Report in response to CUB

10 DR 27 is just such as issue.  Nicor's failure to

11 provide the information could not have been

12 addressed in 99-0127 because of the very fact

13 that Nicor withheld the information.

14 As you recall, Staff's recommendation

15 against reopening 99-0127 was based on input from

16 the Clerk's Office that consolidating a

17 pre-Edocket case with Edocket cases would be an

18 administrative nightmare.

19 Nicor is very aware of this.  This

20 strategic decision not to reopen 99-0127 was

21 clearly not a decision that issues arising from

22 the newly provided evidence would not be
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1 examined.

2 As you can see, your Honors, Nicor's

3 excuses for its behavior fall flat.  We consider

4 Nicor's conduct a serious affront to the

5 Commission's hearing process.

6 It is for this reason that we reiterate

7 our support for CUB, Cook County's motion for

8 sanctions.  Thank you.

9 JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you.  Nicor.

10 MR. ROONEY:  Thank you, your Honor.

11            ORAL ARGUMENT

12            BY

13            MR. ROONEY:

14 The motion should be denied.  It's

15 legally, factually, and procedurally wrong.  In

16 short, the Commission cannot grant the relief

17 requested.  In all candor, this should be a very

18 short argument.

19 The motion itself does not comport with

20 the Commission's rules of practice.  Section

21 200.190C requires that any motion that asserts

22 matters not of record be required to have an
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1 affidavit attached thereto.

2 The motion didn't have an affidavit,

3 didn't have a verification.  The same can be said

4 for Staff's response.  The fact that

5 verifications were submitted and replies does not

6 resuscitate the procedural flaw glaringly

7 apparent at the outset.

8 The fact of the matter is is that what

9 we have before us is attorneys arguing facts. 

10 There's no facts.  And they're asking this

11 Commission to make a factual finding without a

12 scintilla of fact.

13 It's all presentation of certain

14 documents, with interpretation, with spin, and

15 their own view of what those documents mean. 

16 There's no independent fact before this

17 Commission.

18 Now, before we turn to the legal

19 argument, I have to make one point.  Nicor acted

20 appropriately and responded reasonably to

21 hundreds, literally hundreds of data requests and

22 subparts that it was propounded to in all of
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1 these various proceedings.

2 MR. KELTER:  Your Honor, I object to that. 

3 I'm sorry.  There weren't hundreds of data

4 requests at all.  He's talking about what

5 happened afterwards.

6 MR. ROONEY:  I am talking about the prior

7 cases.  There was multiple cases here that we

8 responded to.  Two of your -- one of your DRs

9 goes to what happened after reopening.

10 Now, I'd be more than happy to object to

11 certain things that you said, but I didn't.

12 MR. KELTER:  I'm sorry.

13 MR. ROONEY:  Thank you.

14 We responded to hundreds of data

15 requests.  What is at issue are three.  Nicor

16 didn't conceal or hide anything.  Nicor responded

17 reasonably to each data request based upon the

18 black letter of the question asked.

19 I will get back to that -- those issues

20 in a moment.

21 Let's turn back to jurisdiction.  The

22 Commission does not have the jurisdiction to
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1 impose the penalty for the discovery sanctions

2 sought here.  Indeed, CUB Cook abandoned their

3 initial jurisdictional argument made in the

4 motion and gravitate towards Staff's

5 jurisdictional argument in their reply.  In the

6 end, both are wrong.

7 There's no express authority within the

8 act to require the sanctions that they are

9 imposing.  And, in fact, you will note the

10 glaring lack of any express authority cited to

11 you by either the motion or Staff's response.

12 Without such authority, the Commission

13 is precluded from imposing a penalty sought.  And

14 there are a number of cases that expressly

15 state -- they're filed in our briefs, your

16 Honor -- that a Commission is a creature of the

17 General Assembly.  Its authority is limited by

18 what the General Assembly dictates.

19 In this instance, there's simply no

20 express authority within the act for the

21 sanctions that are being sought.

22 Now, as I noted, CUB Cook first took the
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1 position of cobbling together parts of the PUA

2 and parts of the Supreme Court Rules to fashion

3 its jurisdictional argument.  We responded to

4 that fully and completely in our response to that

5 motion.

6 However, in their reply, they have left

7 that argument.  They've gone to the argument that

8 the statute itself, 9244, and other statutes give

9 the Commission certain powers that are not

10 expressly set forth.

11 Let's take, for example, the Abbott Labs

12 case that both Staff and CUB Cook cite to.  This

13 case is really in opposite to the matters before

14 the Commission.

15 The Abbott Labs case speaks to the

16 Commission's plenary powers for setting rates. 

17 Let's be honest.  Setting rates is not a science. 

18 It's an art.  And the Commission is given those

19 powers to set rates.

20 It has nothing to do, the Abbott Labs

21 case, with the issue of the Commission's ability

22 to impose penalties related to sanctions.
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1 Let's take to its logical extreme the

2 arguments that are being made with respect to

3 these inherent powers that are found within the

4 statutory provisions of 9244, alt reg.

5 Let's look at a different alt reg

6 provision, Section 13506.1, dealing with alt reg

7 for telecom carriers.  That was passed in the

8 early '90s.  And that was -- SBC was given alt

9 reg authority.

10 Now, there's no question that SBC has

11 been subject to a multitude of claims regarding

12 their performance under that plan.  Has the

13 Commission at any point in time brought them in

14 and imposed penalties on them subject to the

15 inherent powers of that?

16 The answer is absolutely not.  And the

17 reason is because there was no express authority. 

18 So what happened?  In 2001, when the

19 Telecommunications Act was rewritten, the

20 Commission championed the inclusion of new

21 sections of the act, particularly 13.304 and 305,

22 which identified penalties and notably caps on
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1 penalties.

2 In this instance, what you're hearing

3 from these parties is not only does the

4 Commission have the ability to impose sanctions,

5 it has the ability to impose sanctions without

6 any -- within discretion that is not capped.

7 That is not true of any other express

8 provision of the Public Utilities Act when it

9 comes to the imposition of penalties.  There are

10 caps imposed.  And the reason is is because the

11 General Assembly has set parameters of what the

12 Commission's authority is with regard to

13 penalties, which this is.

14 Now, I would also contrast in one other

15 manner.  The ICTL, which is the Commercial

16 Transportation Law which the Commission oversees,

17 that provides for discovery sanctions.  Whereas,

18 the Public Utilities Act does not.

19 The Commission's rules for the ICTL

20 reflect that.  The Commission's rules with regard

21 to the PUA, in fact, do speak to

22 discovery-related remedies that the examiners may
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1 impose in the event of a discovery violation. 

2 None of that deals with sanctions.

3 And I would refer you to the time

4 honored maxim, Inclusio unius est exclusio

5 alterius, which, as we all know, is where it's

6 included in one area and excluded in the other

7 area, there's a reason why the General Assembly

8 did that.

9 The fact of the matter is that there's

10 no express authority that the General Assembly

11 provided to the Commission to impose the

12 sanctions that the motion seeks.

13 Let's turn to the facts.  First of all,

14 there are no facts found within the motion.  What

15 you have there are documents and what you have

16 there in addition thereto is the suppositions and

17 conjecture of counsel as to what transpired.

18 Nicor has done nothing wrong.  I would

19 point to -- let's look at some actual facts. 

20 Now, the parties dismiss 99-0127.  If this is a

21 discovery issue, which they claim it is, 99-0127

22 isn't open.  And to the extent it's discovery
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1 related, I beg to differ.

2 They're seeking a decision on the

3 merits.  They're asking you, Judges, to make a

4 decision that had the Commission had this

5 document, which we don't believe we needed to

6 produce in the first place given the questions

7 asked, that we -- that the Commission would never

8 have granted the PBR in the first instance.

9 That's not a discovery decision, your

10 Honor.  That's a decision on the merits.  And

11 they're trying to put themselves in place of the

12 Commission as to what the Commission would have

13 done.  There's simply no basis for that.

14 Let's look at the second point.  These

15 parties have known about Nicor's gas purchasing

16 and the manner in which it accounts for it for

17 years, years that go far beyond the '99 case.

18 For example, the '99 case was not the

19 first case Nicor proposed a PBR program.  A

20 substantially similar program was proposed in

21 1996.  In fact, many of the same considerations

22 for the benchmark were substantially similar.
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1 Finally, and while these parties

2 reluctantly admit to it, the fact is we

3 voluntarily produced these documents.  We

4 produced them with respect to actual questions

5 asked, not questions that were maybe intended or

6 divined or otherwise thought of by the mind of

7 the writer.  They were asked.  We answered it. 

8 We provided every one of those.

9 Let's turn to the actual DRs themselves. 

10 CUB DR 27, again, that was in the 19990127 case. 

11 We respectfully urge the Commission that that

12 case is not properly before us, particularly on a

13 discovery issue, which is what the claim that is

14 being made here is.

15 Second of all, the question -- and I

16 think this is the important part.  When you read

17 the questions actually asked, Nicor has answered

18 each of the questions reasonably and

19 appropriately.

20 You asked -- you look at CUB DR 27, what

21 does it ask for?  It asks for how the company

22 will profit under the proposed PBR plan.  The
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1 IVTR, the Inventory Team Value Report, does not

2 conduct any analysis or calculation.  The IVTR

3 was not responsive.

4 And how would we get to that?  First of

5 all, it's a thin piece.  It's a wide paper.  You

6 -- and when you read through it and read through

7 it completely, you will note that it does not

8 discuss the components of the PBR plan at issue,

9 that -- all of the components that are addressed

10 in the PBR plan that was proposed in 99-0127.

11 The IVTR does not attempt to calculate

12 profits under the PBR plan.  Indeed, the IVTR

13 does not discuss the various components of the

14 equation used to set the benchmark.  It does not

15 discuss, let alone quantify -- and it really

16 couldn't -- how the LIFO inventory would result

17 in profits when considered with the various other

18 components that make up the benchmark.

19 The benchmark is composed of four

20 different component pieces that have various

21 parts to it.  This is one subunit.  There's no

22 way that that one particular unit is going to
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1 calculate the profit at the end of the day how

2 the company will profit.

3 And, again, along those lines, there's

4 this accusation of sorts that we somehow

5 concealed or hid it.  It's in the LIFO concept. 

6 We proposed the substantially similar PBR program

7 in 1996, which predates the IVTR.

8 There's nothing hidden from anybody with

9 the manner in which we account for our gas, the

10 fact that there were LIFO layers, the fact that

11 there was low-cost LIFO layers.  All of that has

12 been a subject of various inquiries at least

13 through the '90s.

14 Let's turn to CUB 1.17, the Buckets

15 memo.  The Buckets memo are not responsive.  CUB

16 1.17 does not ask for the production of any

17 documents and, for that matter, neither does the

18 Staff DRs that they relate to.

19 Staff claims that Nicor was engaged in

20 quote, unquote, gamesmanship.  I submit that in

21 answering the questions -- I'm sorry.  I submit

22 that Nicor was answering the questions actually
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1 asked, not the questions somewhat held in their

2 mind either before or after the fact.  Neither

3 CUB 1.17 nor the Staff DRs asked for production

4 of the documents.

5 So then we ask, well, do the Bucket

6 memos provide calculations asked for?  I disagree

7 with how Staff counsel presented it, but I guess

8 that's a question of fact that neither counsel

9 for either side should be presenting to this

10 tribunal.

11 The question is -- you can read for

12 yourself.  The Buckets memos do not respond to A

13 through K matters of inquiry and the manner in

14 which those are presented in CUB .17R (sic).

15 In the end, CUB -- the Buckets memos

16 were not responsive to the DR 1.17.  The Tango

17 documents, with all due respect, the Tango

18 documents argument is a red herring.  The

19 documents were not produced.  At the time, we

20 believed that they were to be a personnel matter

21 outside the scope.

22 And, in fact, again, since people are



164

1 discussing facts here, I think the irony of it is

2 is these parties have had those documents for

3 months.  It was Ms. Tonga's belief that those

4 documents show that the company was not making

5 enough money, not that they were somehow -- in

6 terms of the gas program, not that they were

7 somehow doing anything wrong.

8 And to the extent, as Mr. Kelter said,

9 that we were somehow hiding certain documents and

10 only giving happy documents, I believe he said,

11 well, gee, I looked at CUB's motion and I note

12 that they reflect a document that they cite to in

13 their motion that certainly I wouldn't consider

14 to be a happy document on behalf of Nicor.

15 The fact of the matter is that Nicor has

16 produced a boat load of documents, many of which

17 raise questions.  And, sure, if Nicor wanted to

18 conceal it, they would have loved to conceal it,

19 but they've produced everything that's been asked

20 for.

21 There's simply no basis, other than the

22 conjecture of counsel, that there's somehow being



165

1 an effort to conceal these documents.

2 JUDGE DOLAN:  Why don't you wrap it up.

3 MR. ROONEY:  Yes, I will, your Honor.  I

4 apologize.

5 Let's go to remedy real quick.  With

6 regard to remedy, there's no prejudice.  With

7 regard to the 2002 documents, these parties have

8 them.  They've had them for months.  They're

9 going to be able to conduct discovery on them. 

10 They're going to be able to do depositions.

11 With regard to the 1999 IVTR report, we

12 submit that that simply wouldn't have been a

13 Commission consideration given our reading of the

14 Commission's approval order.

15 With regard to the standard, the

16 standard is did we answer the questions

17 reasonably.  You read those questions.  We

18 answered those questions reasonably.  We

19 responded to those questions.

20 At the end of the day, we are not

21 required to define the intent of the asking party

22 at the time the question is propounded, nor are
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1 we required to define the spirit of the question. 

2 We are supposed to respond to the question, just

3 like any party in any proceeding is required to

4 do during the course of discovery.

5 In the end, your Honor -- I'll wrap up

6 here -- there's no basis to impose a penalty

7 under the case law we've cited in our reply

8 brief.  Therefore, we would respectfully ask that

9 you deny the motion or, at worst, that the issue

10 be taken with the case for a full and complete

11 record with actual facts to support what or what

12 not was done.  Thank you very much, your Honor.

13            ORAL ARGUMENT

14            BY

15            MR. PERA:

16 What we've just heard, your Honor, from

17 Nicor is a classic example of what happens when

18 you have neither the facts nor the law on your

19 side.  You turn it around and you attack the

20 attorneys that bring the motion to the

21 Commission's attention.  You bring up matters in

22 oral argument that were never raised in their
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1 briefs.  And you obfuscate the entire evidence

2 which is, in this case, in the law.

3 It is the policy of the Commission to

4 obtain full disclosure of all relevant and

5 material facts for a proceeding.  That is

6 fundamental to the ICC.

7 If we cannot have full disclosure of all

8 relevant and material facts, we are lost.  The

9 headline would read Utilities Free to Lie at Will

10 in Discovery Proceedings.

11 The Commission rules set forth various

12 ways in which discovery can be obtained;

13 interrogatory, depositions, requests to admit,

14 inspections, subpoenas, requests to produce, all

15 contained within the rules of Civil Procedure.

16 If the Commission cannot sanction

17 parties who lie during the course of discovery,

18 you may as well not open a docket.

19 The case law, which we have provided to

20 the Commission, is clear that the Commission has,

21 at worst, the implied authority to enforce its

22 own rules.  The Meritvoir (phonetic) case says to
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1 not have that would be a distinct contradiction

2 in terms.

3 What could be a greater contradiction in

4 terms than to give the parties the right to

5 engage in discovery but not make them answer the

6 questions honestly when they're propounded?

7 Nicor's defense is simple, ten words. 

8 We weren't asked the question.  They were asked

9 the question.  It's clear they were asked the

10 question.  You can read the question.  There's no

11 ambiguity in that question.

12 If we were asked, we didn't lie.  Yes,

13 they did.  Read the question and read the answer

14 because it's clear that they had the

15 documentation that was responsive to the

16 question -- to the questions.

17 If we lied, it didn't matter.  It

18 matters.  It matters.  It matters to the

19 Commission.  It matters to the ALJs.  It matters

20 to the litigants.  And most of all, it matters to

21 consumers because when the utility is given cart

22 blanche, which is what Nicor is asking, to answer
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1 any question in discovery with impunity, with no

2 ramification for false answers, then the

3 consumers are left defenseless.

4 The sanctions that we are asking for are

5 appropriate and Nicor has earned them.  The

6 sanctions of $27 million are supported by the

7 record in this case.

8 And if this Commission is going to have

9 any credibility, not only in this case but in all

10 other cases pending in this building now and in

11 the future, it has to sanction Nicor now.  Thank

12 you.

13 JUDGE DOLAN:  Thank you.  Staff, were you

14 going to -- do you have any other rebuttal?

15 MS. VON QUALEN:  No, we have nothing further. 

16 Thank you.

17 JUDGE DOLAN:  Mr. Rooney?

18 MR. ROONEY:  We'll stand where we are, your

19 Honors.

20 JUDGE DOLAN:  Okay.  Based on this, we are

21 going to take the motion under advisement and

22 issue a full decision on it.  Any other issues?
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1 JUDGE HAYNES:  Okay.  We're continued to

2 May 1st at 2:00 p.m.

3                     (Whereupon, the above

4                     entitled proceedings were

5                     continued to May 1, 2003,

6                     at 2:00 p.m.)
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